


BACKGROUND INFORMATION
• In the spring of 2017, staff discussed the need for completing a 

UDO code assessment with the Planning Board and City Council

• The UDO had been in place since 1994 and had been amended 
nearly 300 times, becoming overly complex and difficult to use

• The purpose of this assessment was to find ways to make the 
code more user-friendly and visually appealing

• Staff hired CodeWright Planners to prepare the code 
assessment, which included several public input opportunities 

• The Planning Board accepted CodeWright’s report in November 
2018 and directed staff to start implementing the report’s 
recommendations

• The significant code assessment recommendations were 
presented to Council in March 2019
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ANALYSIS
• The first recommendation of the assessment was to re-organize 

the UDO to make it more user-friendly

• Staff and CodeWright spent the first half of 2019 working on this 
task, and a revised UDO draft was completed in August

• No changes to any ordinance provisions were made as part of 
this process – existing text was simply moved around and 
sections were re-numbered
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• The revised UDO uses a 10-chapter structure which places the 
most-used ordinance provisions at the front of the document



• The new UDO also includes improvements to the document’s appearance, 
and a new graphic style set was developed during this process
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ANALYSIS
• The Revised UDO includes additional improvements such as:

• Fully searchable document

• Table of contents with “bookmarks” for each code section

• Hyperlinked cross references within the document

• Index of topics and keywords

• After adoption, the new UDO will be maintained on its own 
website, udoclearcode.com
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FULLY SEARCHABLE DOCUMENT
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DETAILED TABLE OF CONTENTS
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OVER 1000 HYPERLINKED CROSSREFERENCES
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INDEX OF TOPICS/KEYWORDS
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PUBLIC OUTREACH
• Staff asked for stakeholder comments on the new UDO in August 

and received positive feedback

• Presented to Chamber of Commerce Construction Industry 
Council and Forsyth County Development Forum in September 
and received favorable comments

• Staff also received a letter of support from the W-S Neighborhood 
Alliance
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RECOMMENDATION
• A Planning Board public hearing was held in October, and the 

board unanimously recommended approval of the new UDO

• Staff recommends adopting the UDO ClearCode with an effective 
date of January 1, 2020

• Once the new ordinance is in place, staff will begin work on a 
series of text amendments to revise actual UDO regulations, as 
recommended in the code assessment
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